POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 11 December 2013 

Present:           K Fuller (Chair), J French, M Fuller, A Munro, J Weir, A Thomson

                         and F Warner 

In Attendance   Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan, Mr & Mrs Cunningham, PC K Eccles 

Apologies   Cllr B Constable, S Blain, S Mullen, A Waterston, D West, and PC I Hutchison
1.
Chair’s Remarks.

1.1
Chair said it had been a good year for the area which included the opening of the new Lasswade High School.  However, it was noted that the school was not being used to its full potential because of early closure in the evenings.  
1.2
The switching on of Bonnyrigg Christmas lights had been a great event with traffic control better than last year.
 1.3
Cllr DM was asked to clarify whether Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights Committee (BCLC) had control over the lights decorating the streets.  He advised that BCLC only arranged the date of the switching on of the Christmas lights and attractions on the day and the ceremony itself.   It was noted there were Christmas lights in Lasswade but none on Rosewell Road or Polton Avenue Road as in previous years.  Cllr DM advised that the Council administration had taken the decision in 2012 not to provide lights in those areas in order to save £2,000.
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 13 November and Matters Arising

2.1
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by JW and seconded by JF.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 11 December 2013:

  Bank                                    Cash
           B/F                                         
      96.50                                  9.79
Income                  
                     Nil
Expenditure: 
Poppy wreaths                              48.00
           Account as at 11.12.13                  48.50        

   9.79

Total Bank & Cash                        58.29 

4.         Secretary’s Report

4.1
FW tabled copies of the latest Public Transport Guide.  It was reported that work on the Borders Railway was progressing very well.
5. 
Police Report

Crime Statistics Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – November 2013

Total Crimes Recorded: 35
Total Crimes Solved:  14
                                      40% solvency    This YTD 40.63%   Last YTD 43.35 %

November breakdown as follows

             Received

Solved
Violent Crime



                               2
               
     1 

Sexual Crime



                  
       0

      
     0


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                             26 
      
                 6    

Vandalism



                               3
       

     2
      

Other Crime


   
       
                   4 

                 5
There were 270 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of November.
I would like to apologise for the traffic initially being allowed to go during the two minute silence at the Remembrance Service at Lasswade.  This was due to a breakdown in communication between the Minister and me.  This would be rectified if I got the opportunity to attend next year’s service.  
INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· About 10.55 on Friday 1 November 2013 it was reported that a white male, 18/19 years of age, 5ft 8, slim build, mousy brown  thick hair over his ears, wearing dark framed glasses was seen completely naked with both hands covering his private parts near to the footpath leading from Wesley Crescent to Bairds Way.  On seeing the informant the male dashed into the bushes and put on dark blue trousers before walking off.  Enquiries were ongoing.
· Between 19.30 and just after midnight on Monday 4 November 2013, five garage doors in Hopefield Park were forced open.  A number of items were stolen and 3 pieces of evidence were recovered from the scene. Enquiries were ongoing. 
· Sometime between 18.15 and 18.30 on Wednesday 13 November four teenagers allegedly entered the gents’ toilets and set fire to toilet tissue within a holder and on the sink unit.  They ran off after a member of the public entered the toilets.  The member the public threw water on the fire resulting in a lot of smoke.  Fire service also attended and stated that it had been a small fire with no potential of setting alight the rest of the building.  The suspects were all 13/14 year old, 2 males and 2 females.  Enquiries were ongoing.
· About 22.00 on Saturday 16 November a 21 year old male was allegedly assaulted in Polton Street opposite the bus stop.  The victim of this assault was reported to have a fractured collarbone as a result of the attack by a 31 year old male who has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for consideration of prosecution.

· Just after midnight on Sunday 17 November a lone female was walking in Lothian Street towards Quarryfoot Gardens when, without warning she felt a tightening around her neck as a person, possibly a male, grabbed her scarf and pulled it causing her to stop.  She kicked out, connecting with the person behind before running off.  She later reported the incident to the Police and enquiries were ongoing.
· Throughout the month of November several complaints were received regarding dangerous and inconsiderate parking in Eskdale Drive and at the entrance to Lasswade High School and Sports Centre. I would like to remind residents that parking on zigzags at a Zebra Crossing and blatantly ignoring No Entry signs was very dangerous and in addition could result in the vehicle being towed away and the driver being issued with a fixed penalty ticket and points on their licence!  Extra attention would be dedicated to dealing with the complaint.
· Between 22.00 on Monday 25 November and 11.00 on Tuesday 26 November a detached bungalow with an adjoining garage in Polton Road West was forcibly entered by persons unknown forcing open the garage doors and stealing a tool box and assorted tools. Due to the remote location enquiries were limited but ongoing.
· Throughout the month of November various road checks and routine stops in the Bonnyrigg area resulted in the following offences being detected: 2 females and 1 male driver were charged with having no driving licence or insurance, their vehicles were also seized.  One female was charged with using a mobile phone whilst driving, one for not wearing her seatbelt and one male for not having an MOT.
· On Saturday 30 November the Christmas lights switch on took place in Polton Street, Bonnyrigg.  Believed to be the best yet, the event passed without incident and Santa was well received by approximately 2,000 members of the public.

We would like to wish all residents of Bonnyrigg and Lasswade a very Merry Christmas and a prosperous New Year! 
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.

Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  PC 3912 Ian Hutchison, PC 5598 Gillian Taylor or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell 

Email LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk     
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.
Midlothian Councillor’s Report
6.1
Cllr IB advised that building of the skate park was currently out to tender with work scheduled to commence in the Spring.

6.2
Broadband.   The cabinet on Polton Road West had been hit by significant problems regarding the electricity supply.  As the cost was in 5 figures it had been decided to remove it from the programme despite openreach previously stating that the programme could not be changed.   Cllr IB suggested a public meeting in the area of those who had concerns and were very likely to subscribe.  It was noted that 2 cabinets in Hopefield were originally missed and there was a half filled cabinet at Gastongate.  All Cllrs could do was increase and apply pressure.
6.3
JW commented on the service road at Lasswade High School which was for buses only while the other road was no entry.  Cllr IB said that the sign should say it was applicable during school time and not in the evening.   JW suggested a dropping off point would be ideal since not everyone had the ability or capacity to walk to the school entrance.  Cllr DM explained that because the new car park was not finished it was overflowing and disabled parking bays were being taken up.  The bus drop off area should only be during school hours and after 4pm could be used by members of the public.  Once the car park had been completed there would be drop off at the front door and sufficient car parking.   Completion was expected by February 2014.  Once adequate parking was available a strong response from the Police was expected to inappropriate drivers. 
6.4
Most things at Lasswade High School had now bedded in.  One issue however was the closing time of the library at 5pm which was considered appalling.  Changes would be made to enable the library to be kept open longer.  Other issues included the booking service which was supposed to be universal but was not happening.  Bookings in school were done at Reception while those for the Leisure Centre were taken there. As regards teen zone, youngsters under 16 could go there after school however questions had been raised about broadening the teen zone card to allow entry to the tone zone or even a swimming only card.  One further issue was the fact that there was no community facility for anyone after 6pm on a Saturday.  A great deal of money had been spent on building a school which children did not have access to after a certain time.  Cllr DM said that despite raising these matters with the Chief Executive 6 weeks previously nothing had happened.
6.5
AT said that Karl Vatner had reported that buses were not being joined up from Hopefield to Lasswade High School however Cllr DM said that there was no demand for that.  Complaints had been made to Lothian Buses about services on Saturdays and Sundays when there was a need for double deckers at that time.
6.6
Mrs Cunningham commented on the library and suggested that not so many people were using the new one compared to the previous one.  Cllr DM advised that he would be getting take up figures after Christmas but would be surprised if the figures were shown to be lower.
7. 
Local Issues
7.1
Local Neighbourhood Plan.  Chair commented that every household should now have received a copy of the questionnaire and encouraged everyone to complete it.  Putting thoughts down would help to finalise the report and show what people wanted and/or expected.  Rebecca McKinney, Midlothian Council would be invited to the next PDCC meeting in January 2014 to explain the thinking behind it. 
7.2  
Chair asked if there would be another fund available with the coming into play of new coalfields but neither Cllr IB nor Cllr DM were able to say whether that would be the case. 

7.3
AT mentioned that Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council had a Facebook page and wondered if PDCC could do the same.  She agreed to make enquiries about doing so.                                                                            Action:  AT 
7.4
Cllr DM apologised for not sending out invitations on time to the Christmas lights ceremony which had a record turn out of people and everything had gone well. In future the switching on of the Christmas lights would likely be held on the first Saturday closest to the 1st December.  
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 8 January 2014.
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